January 18, 2019 meeting of the Monroe County Highway Committee


Meeting called to order at 9:01 a.m., by Chairman Cedric Schnitzler.
Members present: James Schroeder, Sharon Folcey, David Pierce, Paul Steele and Cedric Schnitzler.
Members absent: None
Others present:  Office Manager – Becky Pitel, Fleet Manager-Bill Pieper, Highway Commissioner-David Ohnstad, County Administrator – Jim Bialecki, Kendall Mustang Rider ATV UTV Club Member – Niel Friske, Road Runners ATV UTV Member – Jim Steele, and County Resident – Mark Niebuhr.
1.  Period of Public Comment –None at this time.
2. Last Meeting Minutes-Motion to approve the minutes of the December 21, 2018 regular meeting made by Jim Schroeder, seconded by David Pierce.  All ayes, motion carried.
3.
Payrolls presented as follows:


      
      Check Date -
01/03/2019     
   
     Check Date - 01/17/2019       
      


Field Personnel -   
$80,363.45

Field Personnel - $98,444.96
      



               
 Administration -  
$ 8,493.25    

Administration -   $  8,698.83  
        





  Total $ 88,363.45

Total -   
  $107,143.79



 4.
 Vouchers presented as follows:
 

            Early Pay-          $144,855.98
       Credit Cards -
$   3,061.39
 Month Vouchers -
$333,477.85
             $481,395.22
5.   Patrol Truck Equipment Bid Results (Discussion & Decision)

Fleet Manager Bill Pieper presented the committee with a bid tabulation sheet for the 2019 Triaxle Patrol Truck Accessories.  The department is requesting the approval to award this bid in the best interests of the department.  The approval is for accessories for two trucks, one county and one state.  Chairman Cedric Schnitzler inquired which bid the department is leaning towards.  Fleet Manager Bill Pieper stated that he is looking at the low bid but he is also waiting for some clarification.  Pieper would like to know for sure that the accessories would be available and be able to be installed yet this year.  Motion made by Paul Steele to approve the department to award the bid for accessories for 2 trucks in the best interest of the department, seconded by David Pierce.  All ayes, motion carried.
6.  Policy on Sign Installation (Discussion & Decision)

Highway Commissioner Ohnstad recommends that the county be in direct control of the signage, as the county is liable for the sign installation.  Ohnstad handed out a copy of the recommended department policy for installation and removal of signs to the committee to review.  Committee reviewed and discussed the policy.  Motion made by Jim Schroeder to approve the installation and removal of signs policy as presented, seconded by Paul Steele.  Kendall Mustang Riders ATV UTV Club Member Niel Friske inquired as to whom is paying for the removal and installing of the previous signs.  Ohnstad stated that going forward the department will be charging for sign installation, which will be billed to whomever petitioned the road access.  Paul Steele inquired about the current signs being installed on the county’s posts.  Highway Commissioner Ohnstad stated that the present signs will be corrected at some point in the near future, but the intent would not be to do a clean sweep countywide at one sitting.  The signs that need to be corrected, will also be invoiced to the party that petitioned the area of roadway.  Mr. Friske stated that the ATV UTV Clubs had a verbal agreement with the department that they could mount on any sign as long as it was not a “stop” sign.  Road Runner Club Member Jim Steele inquired further about the sponsor’s receiving billing going forward.  Jim Steele expressed that the ATV Clubs really do not have a source of income and this would force the clubs to cease existence.  Mr. Steele (Jim) stated that the clubs provide a form of safety to the public and explained that you have to belong to a club to be a trail ambassador.  Trail ambassadors watch for signs being down and invasive species, but have not law enforcement privileges.  He furthered to express that this is a volunteer program and by taking them out of the picture it will cause more of a burden on the law enforcement.  Ohnstad stated that the responsible clubs will be receiving a bill in the near future for the state highway routes and does not believe that the sign relocations will be substantial.  The department intends to reuse anything that meets specifications.  Jim Schroeder feels that it is important for the signage to be right.  David Pierce stated that Polk County opened all roads because signage is too expensive.  Pierce expressed that if we would open all roads, then we would only need to do basic signage at the county lines.  Chairman Cedric Schnitzler understands that the county should have some continuity in this practice and recognized that we are all learning.  Niel Friske stated that if someone can give the guidelines for the signage, then they could fix the signs.  Paul Steele suggested eliminating the ATV UTVs from the county roads and we would not have any of these issues.  Niel Friske had Highway Commissioner Ohnstad site back to him the process of signage going forward for invoicing and the process for the previous signage installed.  Chairman Schnitzler inquired if the policy was reviewed by the County’s Corporate Counsel.  Ohnstad stated that the state statutes outline signage very clearly and upon adoption of this policy all new requests would follow this policy.  It was also stated that this would apply for all signage and Ohnstad has already taken some steps to speak to the snowmobile clubs as well.  Jim Schroeder inquired about the liability if we don’t approve this policy.  Ohnstad stated, that “yes, we have considerable liability”.  Motion was made by David Pierce to postpone this policy for one month, seconded by Sharon Folcey.  Jim Schroeder inquired why he wanted to postpone.  Pierce feels that this would give the clubs time to correct the signage and install the new route signs.  Chairman Schnitzler recognized present motion on the table, which is “Motion was made by David Pierce to postpone this policy for one month, seconded by Sharon Folcey.”  Roll Call Vote 2 ayes (Pierce/Folcey) 3 nays (Schnitzler/Steele/Schroeder).  Motion Failed. Chairman Schnitzler took the committee back to the first motion for a vote, which is “Motion made by Jim Schroeder to approve the installation and removal of signs policy as presented, seconded by Paul Steele.”  Roll Call Vote 3 ayes (Schroeder/Steele/Schnitzler) 2 nays (Folcey/Pierce).  Motion carried.  
7.  Policy on Utility Accommodation (Discussion & Decision)

Highway Commissioner David Ohnstad emailed and distributed a copy of the projected Monroe County Highway Department Policy on Utility Accommodation.  Paul Steele inquired about any changes made from the recommended WCHA policy.  Ohnstad explained that no large changes had been made.  Motion made by Paul Steele to adopt the Policy on Utility Accommodation as presented and for the policy to go into effect on March 1, 2019, seconded by Jim Schroeder.  All ayes, motion carried.
8.  Permit Fees for Utility Installation (Discussion & Decision) 


Highway Commissioner Ohnstad stated that presently the department is only charging $25 for driveway permits.  At this time, he does not believe there has been any other permit charges established for any other type of permit.  Ohnstad stated that the intent is not to make money, but to recoup our costs.  We are estimating approximately 1 ½ hours per utility permit, for a total of $90.  This amount covers the employee time of driving out to the location, equipment time and administrative costs for issuing the permit.  Paul Steele suggested that the permit be an even $100, so we are not trying to re-evaluate this fee every year.  County Administrator Jim Bialecki agrees with Paul Steele about the permit cost.  Commissioner Ohnstad stated that the committee can establish whatever fee amount that they feel would be fair.  Motion made by Paul Steele to have the utility permit fee be $100 effective March 1, 2019, seconded by David Pierce.  All ayes, motion carried.  Commissioner Ohnstad recommends a $500 fee for projects employing an open cut to the pavement or trenching.  He feels that we may have to waive for municipal utilities, but that is also up to the committee.  Paul Steele inquired how he determined a value of the cost of pavement life.  Steele also inquired if we are taking out the cost of repair.  Discussion arose that this will be a $500 fee per permit.  Steele is concerned about numerous holes being dug within an area and does not feel that $500 would be enough to cover the damages.  Steele recommends that this fee should be at least $1,000.  David Pierce agrees with Mr. Steele and feels that the permit fee should be high enough to help deter cuts in the pavement being made.  Sharon Folcey inquired if there should just be a minimum fee.  Motion made by Paul Steele to charge $1,000 permit fee for projects effective March 1, 2019, seconded by David Pierce.  All ayes, motion carried.

9.  Policy on Access Management (Discussion)

Highway Commissioner Ohnstad stated that he would like to put a policy together for the committee to review as well as Land Conservation and Zoning.  As of right now, the policy would only be for review and suggestions.  The fee is $25 and Ohnstad suspects it should be more like $125.  Ohnstad feels that a policy for access management should give the county a little more control on what is being done.
10.  Specifications & Proposals for Tractor Mower (Discussion)

Commissioner Ohnstad stated that the department is purposing purchasing one tractor mower unit this year with the intent to plan to reduce the number of tractors that we presently have and extend the mowing season.  Discussion arose amongst the committee if they had any preferences in brand, style, etc.  David Pierce stated that their township purchased a John Deere to receive the municipal discount.  Jim Schroeder stated that he has no brand preference.  Recommendation were made for the tractor to have a cab and air conditioning.  Steele inquired about trading some of our present tractors to reduce the cost of purchase.  Ohnstad does not feel that trading our present tractors is likely this year as the invasive species study has not been done yet.  
11.  Commissioner Report (Discussion)
· A copy of the news release for the ATV UTV petitions has been sent out to the media, effected townships, Sheriff and Public Safety Committee.  The Town of Tomah has replied showing support.  The Town of Sparta is addressing this issue at their February meeting.  The department has received 3 citizen comments at this time.  
· Ohnstad presented a copy of the Wheeler calendar in which two of our bridge projects made the calendar.  Concrete Structures has been awarded the bid for the CTH Q Bridge.  Larsen Construction has been awarded the bridge on CTH N in the Town of Clifton.  The CTH W Bridge has a March let date.
· Unofficially, CTH ET has been scheduled for the 2021 funding cycle.  Ohnstad expressed that in order to make these dates, we will need to recruit a design consultant as soon as we get a signed agreement.  Ohnstad just met with the City of Tomah and the DOT to talk about the next segment of CTH ET.  

Discussion arose about some potential funding for low to moderate income areas that will need to be used in the next 2 years.

12.  Future Agenda Items

 Highway Commissioner’s evaluation, Highway Department Employee Compensation (furthered), and ATV UTV petitioned routes.  
*February Committee Meeting Scheduled for Friday, February 22, 2019 at 9 a.m.

Motion to adjourn at 10:55 a.m. by Jim Schroeder, seconded by Sharon Folcey.  All ayes, motion carried.
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